
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SAMUEL L. DAY, JR.,                       )
                                          )
                      Petitioner,         )
                                          )
v.                                        )   CASE NO. 92-3779
                                          )
LIBERTY NATIONAL LIFE INSURANCE COMPANY,  )
                                          )
                      Respondent.         )
__________________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, a formal hearing was held in this case on October 13,
1992, in Tallahassee, Florida, before the Division of Administrative Hearings,
by its designated Hearing Officer, Diane K. Kiesling.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Samuel L. Day, Jr., Pro Se
                      Post Office Box 1444
                      Lynn Haven, Florida, 32444

     For Respondent:  David C. Ashburn
                      Attorney at Law
                      Greenberg, Traurig, Hoffman,
                        Lipoff, Rosen & Quentel, P.A.
                      Post Office Drawer 1838
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32302

                       STATEMENT OF ISSUES

     The ultimate issue is whether the Respondent, Liberty National Life
Insurance Company (Liberty National), engaged in an unlawful employment practice
be discriminating against the Petitioner, Samuel L. Day, Jr., (Day) on account
of sex.

                         PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     In response to various orders requiring a more definite statement of his
claim, Day finally stated the bases of his claim as follows:

     My 21 years of Service was done away with when some guidelines were made
and not kept for everyone.  I was the only one fired, and the following women
were kept on the job--Lorene Turner, Ouida Burleson and Linda Suggs and they
didn't meet the requirements that were supposed to be followed by everyone in
the district.  All records can be located in the Panama City district.

     I have been discriminated upon as a man with high company standards and
respect from employee's.  The women mention above were allowed to stay until I



was fired and the rule was done away with.  This was to suit the district need
to a mistake that would have depleted most of the district. [sic]

     While Day's original claim filed with the Florida Commission on Human
Relations referred to age discrimination, Day abandoned that claim.

     Day presented his own testimony and that of Charles William Jones, Ouida
Burleson, Lorene Turner, Ethelyn Landrum and Don Horton.  Exhibits 2-8 were
admitted in evidence.

     Liberty National called no witnesses and offered no exhibits.  After the
hearing, Liberty National filed a Motion for Recommended Order Awarding Costs
and Attorney Fees.  Day filed no response to that motion.  The Motion is DENIED
for the reasons set forth herein.

     The transcript of the proceedings was filed on November 4, 1992.  The
parties timely filed proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law.  All
proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law have been considered.  A
specific ruling on each proposed finding of fact is made in the Appendix
attached hereto and made a part of this Recommended Order.

                           FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Day was employed by Liberty National, or its predecessor, from March
23, 1970, until his termination on May 8, 1991.  Day was an agent selling life
and health insurance.

     2.  On April 18, 1991, Day and all of the agents in the Panama City
district office were told that those who did not show positive growth by the end
of the second quarter of that year (June 30, 1991) would be terminated.  Day and
other male and female agents had negative growth for the first quarter.

     3.  About a week later on April 24, 1991, Day and the others were reminded
of the need to show some positive growth or face termination.

     4.  On May 8, 1991, Day was terminated by Don Horton, a vice-president of
Liberty National.  The reason for the termination was not related in any way to
the district's requirement that agents show positive growth by June 30, 1991, or
be terminated.

     5.  Instead, the sole reason for Day's termination was that he had an
excessive loss ratio for accident and health policies.  Exhibit 8 shows the loss
claims ratios for all the employees in the Panama City office for 1988 to 1990.
The loss ratio is the ratio between premiums brought in and claims paid; it is
determined by dividing paid claims by earned premiums for a specified time
period with respect to policies sold by the agent.

     6.  For 1990, Day had a 268 percent loss ratio.  The women had loss ratios
of between 13 and 52 percent.  Day's loss ratios for 1988 and 1989, from issue
through the next calendar year, were 94% and 48% respectively; and for the
second calendar year after issue, Day's total loss percentage was 214.

     7.  One woman, Linda Suggs had a loss ratio for 1988 of 190%, but the grand
total of her loss ratio was 33%.

     8.  Day's claims experience and loss ratio were higher for each relevant
time period than all other agents in his office, male or female.



     9.  Because Day's termination had nothing to do with negative or positive
growth, all the testimony regarding the policy requiring positive growth is
simply not relevant.  Additionally, no evidence was offered to prove that any
female agent was terminated for having no positive growth as of June 31, 1991.

                          CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     10.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction of the
parties to and subject matter of these proceedings.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     11.  Section 760.10(1), Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful employment
practice to discriminate against a person with respect to compensation, terms,
conditions or privileges of employment because of the individual's sex.  Day
alleges that he was terminated because of his sex.

     12.  The applicable model of proof in such discrimination cases is that
outlined in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 36 L.Ed.2d 668
(1973), and Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 67
L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).  That model of proof is stated as follows:

     First, the plaintiff has the burden of proving by the preponderance of the
evidence a prima facie case of discrimination.  Second, if the plaintiff
succeeds in proving a prima facie case, the burden shifts to the defendant "to
articulate some legitimate nondiscriminatory reason for the employee's
rejection." . . . Third, should the defendant carry this burden, the plaintiff
must then have an opportunity to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that
the legitimate reasons offered by the defendant were not its true reasons, but
were a pretext for discrimination.

     Burdine, supra, 450 U.S. at 252-3.  See also Sefsick v. Florida Department
of Corrections, 9 F.A.L.R. 6027, and Hardison v. Department of Highway Safety
and Motor Vehicles, 9 F.A.L.R. 2186, 2195.  As stated in Hardison, at 2195 and
2196, to establish a prima facie case, the petitioner must prove:

     (1)  that he is in a classification covered by Section 760.10;  (2)  that
he performed his assigned duties satisfactorily; and (3)  that despite his
satisfactory performance he was treated in a discriminatory manner.

     13.  Here, Day has failed to establish a prima facie case of sex
discrimination.  Such a showing requires more than a mere showing that he is
male and he was terminated.  Even if such a basic showing was all that was
needed for a prima facie showing, the valid reason for termination established
by the Liberty National is clearly a "legitimate, nondiscriminatory" reason for
the termination.  Finally, no showing of pretext has been made.

     14.  Day has failed to prove his claim by a preponderance of the credible
evidence.  A petitioner can carry his burden of proof "either directly by
persuading the court that a discriminatory reason more likely motivated the
employer or indirectly by showing that the employer's proffered explanation is
unworthy of credence."  Burdine, supra, 450 U.S. at 256.  Here Day has done
neither.

     15.  While Day has not carried his burden of proof, there is no evidence
that he brought this action for an improper purpose.  Therefore, Liberty
National is not entitled to an award of fees and costs.



                            RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final
Order dismissing the Petition for Relief of Samuel L. Day, Jr., and DENYING the
request for attorneys fees and costs filed by Liberty National Life Insurance
Company.

     DONE and ENTERED this 4th day of December, 1992, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DIANE K. KIESLING
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 4th day of December, 1992.

                  APPENDIX TO THE RECOMMENDED ORDER

     The following constitutes my specific rulings pursuant to Section
120.59(2), Florida Statutes, on the proposed findings of fact submitted by the
parties in this case.

Specific Rulings on Proposed Findings of Fact Submitted by Petitioner, Samuel L.
Day, Jr.

1.  Each of the following proposed findings of fact is adopted in substance as
modified in the Recommended Order.  The number in parentheses is the Finding of
Fact which so adopts the proposed finding of fact:  6(4).

2.  Proposed findings of fact 1-5 and 7-10 are subordinate to the facts actually
found in this Recommended Order.

3.  Proposed findings of fact 11-14, 17, and 18 are irrelevant.

4.  Proposed findings of fact 15, 16, and 19 are unsupported by the competent
and substantial evidence.

Specific Rulings on Proposed Findings of Fact
Submitted by Respondent, Liberty National Life Insurance Co.

1.  Each of the following proposed findings of fact is adopted in substance as
modified in the Recommended Order.  The number in parentheses is the Finding of
Fact which so adopts the proposed finding of fact:  14 & 15(1); 16(5); 18(5);
19(8); 23(5); and 25(8).



2.  Proposed findings of fact 17, 20-22, 24, 30, 31, and 43 are subordinate to
the facts actually found in this Recommended Order.

3.  Proposed findings of fact 33-42 are irrelevant.

4.  Proposed findings of fact 26-29 and 32 are argument and not facts.

5.  Paragraphs 1-13 are not proposed findings of fact.
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                 NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.


